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PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
CHAIR COUCH: . . .(gavel). . . Good afternoon. The Planning Committee meeting of
March 12, 2012 shall come to order. It's about 1:35. Please, everybody, put your
cell phones on silent mode so that we can have a uninterrupted meeting. And
before we start our meeting, I just want to say to a special person out there, my
better half, happy anniversary. It's our anniversary today, so. Thank you.
Eighteen and counting. All right. I'm Don Couch and joining us today are voting
Members, Committee Vice-Chair Gladys Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Council Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: And Councilmember Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: And Councilmember Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Excused is Councilmember Victorino and Councilmember Pontanilla,
and we have no voting [sic] Members here. With the Administration, we have
Planning Director Will Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. And Staff Planner who is going to present the, our
presentation here is Jeffrey Dack. Good afternoon. Corporation Counsel Michael
Hopper...oh, Mr. Victorino is here. Welcome back. And let's see...Legislative
Analyst Kim Willenbrink.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, she's over there. Okay, good afternoon. And Committee
Secretary Clarita Balala. Good afternoon. We're here for public testimony first.
We're limited to the item on our...the two items on our agenda today. Please sign
up at the desk in the back if you haven't already. It looks like I have a big handful
here. You're limited to three minutes with one minute to conclude. You're going
to run the light? Okay. We will have a lighting system and the light will turn red
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at your three minute mark, giving you one minute to conclude. When you come
up please state your name and who you're representing. And before we get
too...before we start into that, Members, the agenda says we're going to do the
fee structure for Department of Planning and then the complete streets. Without
objection, I'd like to change the order and have the Complete Streets first.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, good. All right. And I also want to welcome to the meeting
Councilmember Pontanilla. So all our voting Members are here. Thank you. All
right. With that let's start public testimony. First up is Jacob Verkerke, followed
by Don Lehman.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MR. VERKERKE: Good afternoon, Chair Couch, Members of the Committee. My
name is Jacob Verkerke, I'm here in my capacity as a private citizen. I am a
frequent bicycle commuter. I'm also a member of the steering committee that has
been working on the drafting of a non-motorized transportation master plan for
Central Maui on behalf of Department of Health. And I'm here to testify in full
support of the resolution to support Complete Streets Policy. As a bicyclist of
course, this is a very important aspect of the infrastructure design, pedestrians and
bicycles. Usually bicyclists are often overlooked in the design and I'm very
happy to hear that we're changing that perspective. Not much else to say but I'm
happy to answer any questions.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Verkerke. Members, any questions of the testifier?
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Jacob, for being here.
Two questions. Number one is how do we handle Department of Hawaiian Home
Lands whenever they construct a subdivision for the Hawaiian community in
regards to what is being proposed?
MR. VERKERKE: I'm sorry, I couldn't hear quite...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: What should we do in regards to whenever
Department of Hawaiian Home Lands decide to create subdivisions for the
Hawaiian community? You know, how will this proposal affect them from, you
know, doing this Complete Street proposal that is being, you know, we're hearing
it as a resolution this afternoon.
MR. VERKERKE: I'm not sure that I'm competent to talk about the different rules that
apply to Department of Homeland Security [sic]. I would hope if this becomes
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part of the County policy that it will apply to them, but I'm not really up to speed
on the different rules that may apply.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay. Yeah, and the other thing...the other
question was in regards to 201H proposals which are affordable housing
proposals in regards to, you know, looking at a Complete Street policy. You
know how do we handle those entities that come in for affordable housing,
because we do provide exemptions to those housings that is being requested here
in Maui County. So but again thank you.
MR. VERKERKE: Sure.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, any further questions of the
testifier? Hearing none, thank you, Mr. Verkerke.
MR. VERKERKE: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Don Lehman, followed by Charlene Shibuya.
MR. LEHMAN: Good afternoon, Chairman Couch, Members of the Committee. I'm
here today not for West Maui taxpayers but as the Director of Lahaina Bypass
Now. I'll be testifying on their behalf and it's very much strong support for this
resolution. This is something that really needs to be done here. We have
submitted testimony that I won't read that to you. I'm sure you can do that on
your own. One thing I want to point out is that since its inception, Lahaina
Bypass Now has lived Complete Streets. It's always been... everything that we
have been involved in--and that's a number of things--we have promoted a
livable, walkable, bikeable communities which very much goes with this. And
this resolution is important. Those of us who are active in this think it's a
no-brainer, that you should put in sidewalks and things like that. But a few years
back we had a four-day conference. Department of Transportation, Charlene
Shibuya, and others came, and the community worked on four different projects,
the Bypass being one. The second one, the most, very important one was the onemile widening of the Honoapiilani Highway between Lahainaluna Road and
Aholo Road. If you go over there, it's a beautiful...they really did a great job.
Give her a big hand. Charlene did a great job in putting that together. And I have
to tell you, when the, this plan was developed, a lot of community input, I was
walking one day and an acquaintance of mine stopped me and said I just saw the
design for the widening, why would you need a sidewalk there? Nobody walks
along that highway. I said oh yeah, right, you have to have a death wish. If you
don't have a sidewalk you can't take a stroller, you can't take anything along
there. That sidewalk today is used extensively. If you ever drive through there
you'll see that. Just a quick point. Lahaina Bypass Now is about much more than
the Bypass. We have broken up into six different groups, six different areas, all
-4-
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looking at traffic mitigation, affordable housing. We had a lot to do with the
improved bus service on the West Side, things of that sort, all things that are part
of Complete Streets. One category is walkways and bikeways. They have a
committee of one. I'm that committee, so I'm very much involved in trying to go
on projects. And we're developing a West Maui walkway connected and mapped,
available to the public, that's safe from 505 Front Street at the south end of town
all the way to Honokowai, and we're getting very close to having this
come...being completed. And in closing, I just urge you to support this
resolution. If it becomes policy that you see that the County does implement it.
And I'm open to any questions you might have.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Aloha, Don, thank you for being here.
First I've heard of this 505 to Honokowai walkway. How long has this been in
discussion?
MR. LEHMAN: About three years.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And any time you're going to present it to
West Maui representative Council member here? I'd be interested in it anyways.
MR. LEHMAN: I think we've invited you there, the LBN meetings. If... anytime you
want to sit down and talk about it, it's really exciting. Things just fell into place
with all the different things. We have historical maps in the Lahaina Town,
Kaanapali. We have the beach walks, that's the north beach and south beach.
We've...all the hotels have put in signage to connect them up. One remaining
hotel is about to do it. And we had a real stroke of luck. They...we went in to get
permits to do a walkway all the way through Wahikuli Park Beach which... and at
the same time, Department of Wastewater Management came in and they said
well heck, let's just combine the permits and the funding and they'll do it all.
And it's...they should start before the end of the month.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Don.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Don.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Members, any further questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Lehman. Oh.
MR. LEHMAN: Just one thing. On the Hawaiian Home Lands, the Villages of Leialii,
we've been involved, and they are very receptive to Complete Streets kind of
concepts. And I gave them a West Maui bike plan that were very appreciative of
and say that they will produce walkable, bikeable communities, at least Villages
of Leialii.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Lehman. Charlene Shibuya, followed by Alexa
Basinger.
MS. SHIBUYA: Good afternoon, Committee Chair and Members. My name is Charlene
Shibuya, I am a licensed engineer, professional civil engineer in the State of
Hawaii. And I'm actually testifying not on behalf of DOT, I'm actually testifying
as a member of the Pioneering Healthier Communities leadership team, and I'm
also a resource person for the Nutrition and Physical Activity Coalition of Maui.
As a civil engineer who has worked most of my career in the highway
transportation field, I've been 16 years with the State Department of
Transportation, and 13 years I worked as a County traffic engineer, Maui County.
You know I feel I'm intimately familiar with how highways and roadways have
been planned, designed, built, and maintained for the past almost three decades in
Maui County; therefore, you know, I feel I can provide a credible perspective on
the Complete Streets reso. As you can, see this reso is...because of the Act 54
that was passed in 2009 by the Legislature, the Legislature actually required both
the State DOT and the county transportation departments to adopt this policy and
to establish a taskforce to review design standards and guidelines to provide
consistency for all the highway users. So they're supposed to propose changes to
highway design standards and guidelines and also make recommendations for
restructuring procedures, rewriting design manuals, and creating new measures to
track success. Since 2009, the State DOT has already established their taskforce,
and they provided this thick . . . (hits mic with report). . . sorry, they provided this
thick report to the Legislature in 2011. It's so big it just wiped out this
microphone. Okay. Yeah, and part of this report, it actually has very specific
recommendations on design guidelines and standards. And as a follow-up to this
taskforce recommendation, State DOT has since prepared a 15-page Highways
Division procedures, still in draft, but it actually is a guide to direct all the
planning, design, and construction and maintenance staff to use these Complete
Streets principles. The procedure is going to be finalized soon after it gets
reviewed by all the various branches and sections, and when it's done it's going to
get, you know, kicked off. And because of that now, you know, all the counties
have to pass their Complete Streets reso. The Big Island and Kauai has already
adopted their reso, so, you know, Maui County, it's our turn now to really follow
through with our part. You know as far as the reso itself, all the whereas' in the
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reso, you know, it explains about all the obvious health, safety, and green
benefits, you know, you reap from communities which incorporate these
Complete Streets principles. And the fact sheet kind of elaborates on how these
Complete Streets encourages physical activity to promote healthier results. So for
me, I would like to talk more about the policy and implementation aspects of the
reso, 'cause if you remember, you know, language written into the past
community plans, they have a lot of, you know, language that talks about public
transportation systems, regional networks, linking all the modes, bicycle,
pedestrian path, equestrian facilities, public trails, landscaping. And that's all
essentially Complete Streets principles, but despite all that language, you know, I
think we still need to do a better job in integrating our highways and roadways
with land uses that effectively link the systems all together and become conducive
to Complete Streets principles. A good example is, you know, all our outdated
subdivision codes, they dictate specific road pavement and right-of-way widths
that are not conducive to Complete Streets philosophies, and they need to be
revamped. Item three and four on the reso, it urges the Mayor to establish a
taskforce to various...to have various agencies like the County's Departments of
Fire, Planning, Police, Public Works, and Transportation to propose appropriate
changes. So the process of planning transportation systems has to be a
collaborative and comprehensive process. You know it basically has to be in
harmony with land use planning.
CHAIR COUCH: Shibuya...
MS. SHIBUYA: Yes, I ran out of time?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Yeah. Yeah.
MS. SHIBUYA: Okay, sorry, I'll hurry up.
CHAIR COUCH: Can you wrap it up real quick?
MS. SHIBUYA: Okay. But yeah but to caution all that, you know, it's not a cookie
cutter for all the communities, and we have to establish different standards and
guidelines. And another important point is in the legislation it talks about, you
know, we have this obligation to reasonably accommodate everybody, but, you
know, we have to look at that sometimes the cost will be excessive, so you cannot
have all the facilities disproportionate to different users. You know 'cause, you
know, our resources are finite So in summary, you know, I'm just saying that,
you know, it's really important to pass this Complete Streets reso, because it
provides like a basic right for everybody to get around on our facilities. But being
that I'm part of the NPAC and the PHC, you know, if we all can do our part in
making the built environment a lot better, we can mean we can live longer
and be healthier.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Shibuya.
MS. SHIBUYA: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any questions for the testifier? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for providing us that
information. I think it provides clarity, clarity for me. In regards to once all of
the county approve the Complete Street resolution, will the State and the counties
get together in regards to the implementation? Because you mentioned one thing
that, you know, was in my mind when I, you know, asked those questions earlier
on one testifier is the cost.
MS. SHIBUYA: Yes. Obviously, you know, in this part, the State did our part in our
taskforce, but we still have a lot of work, both the State and the County. So the
County does their reso and that's only the first step, yeah, 'cause, you know,
essentially we have to make commitments to establish the County's taskforce
which we should be in the loop too, 'cause obviously our State highway systems
link with the County's. So, you know, I expect the process from here on to be
continuously collaborative but also to, you know, be mindful that the land use
policies have to...we have to marry with the land use policies; otherwise, we're
still going to end up with a disconnect.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So do you see all of the existing right-of-ways
being grandfathered?
MS. SHIBUYA: The way I look at it is yes, some of the right-of-ways are limited, but I
think as engineers and planners, we have to think out of the box a little bit, and
sometimes the standards kind of tie our hands, you know, because the
right-of-way is limited. But if you can kind of think out of the box and maybe,

you know, deviate from some of the standards or make the codes flexible. Like
State Highways, we don't have codes so we have a lot of flexibility, but for the
County codes to amend the codes so that we can think out of the box and try to
create different modes of traveling when you have constrained right-of-ways.
`Cause, you know, in Hawaii our right-of-ways are so expensive, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you . . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Members, any further questions? I have one...or, yeah, I guess it's a
question. Since you have all these wonderful suggestions and whatnot, are you
willing to be a member of that taskforce that the resolution calls for?
MS. SHIBUYA: Yes, I would.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Well, we'll let the Mayor know. Thank you.
MS. SHIBUYA: Yeah, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. Alexa Basinger, followed by Dave DeLeon.
MS. BASINGER: Good afternoon, Chair Couch and Committee members. I'm Alexa
Betts Basinger, Chair of the Maui Redevelopment Agency. Over 100 years ago,
construction was booming in Wailuku, businesses were flourishing, and Wailuku
had been designated the County's seat of government. The Maui News ran an
article at the time headlined The Building of An Ideal Town. In those days the
buildings were constructed right up along the road which of course was dirt. Each
property owner designed their own front porch which served as the receiving area
for their customers, but these porches didn't necessarily flow continuously from
one store to the next, kind of like walking on Vineyard Street today. So for the
first time, this community had to deal with the issue of sidewalk standardization.
Our house was on Naniloa Drive in the old Sand Hills. Yes, cars were very much
part of life by then, but as kids we could walk or ride our bikes everywhere, to
school, to friend's houses, and every Saturday to the double feature at Iao Theatre.
In 2000, this body envisioned the need to renew the pedestrian ambience of our
capital town. The County Council authorized in law the Wailuku Redevelopment
Plan, stating in part that "a positive balance between vehicular and pedestrian use
of the streets must be established." The recently completed Market Street
improvement project is a good first step. Today there are thousands of homes,
townhouses, condos, and apartments within walking distance of Wailuku Town.
Earlier this year, the Maui Redevelopment Agency together with the Wailuku
Community Association and the Planning Department presented the highly
acclaimed reWailuku Workshops. Hundreds of Mauians participated in defining
their vision of an ideal town. Here are just a few comments. I wish I could walk
Wailuku Town comfortably and easily. We need better sidewalks and more
shade. Take us back to walking and chatting with our neighbors. We adore the
intimate scale of the roads. The Complete Streets movement improves the safety
of our streets, encourages mobility and health, reduces our dependence on fossil
fuels, enhances sustainability, and reconnects our local communities and
neighborhoods. Today planners call it the Complete Streets movement. At the
turn of the 20th Century, Mauians called it the building of an ideal town. Mahalo
for bringing this forward. Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Betts Basinger. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Hearing none, thank you. Dave DeLeon, followed by Selene Legare.
Hopefully I got that right.
MR. DELEON: Aloha and good afternoon. I'm Dave DeLeon representing the
Government...the Realtors Association of Maui. The Realtors Association of
Maui wishes to go on record in support of the resolution to establish a Complete
Streets policy in Maui County. Both the National Association of Realtors and
RAM recognize and support the modern planning system known as Smart
Growth. A key component of Smart Growth is the redesign of our transportation
systems so that they are no longer uni-dimensionally favoring the automobile.
The Smart Growth concept recognizes that we need to think beyond the car. It is
often forgotten by those of us who can drive that a large portion of our population
cannot. The young, the elderly, the handicapped, those who can't afford a car
have been effectively planned out of moving around our community safely,
because for the last 50 years, the land transportation planning has been nearly
exclusively focused on the automobile. It's time to focus on humans...on the
human as well as the machine. We also note with appreciation that the draft Maui
Island Plan is repeat with language that promotes the creation of pedestrianoriented communities. The language that...in this resolution appears to be aimed
at backing up that principle and indeed seems to be a necessary companion to that
goal. As a board member of the Maui Nutrition and Physical Fitness Coalition, I
would also like to note . . .(coughs). . . excuse me, that NPAC is in complete
support of this policy shift NPAC is very much focused on the importance of a
Built Environment on human wellness. Before people start moving around their
neighborhoods using their bodies instead of machines, they have to feel safe.
Streets designed for...to include pedestrians, bikes, and buses will greatly aid in
the effort to get folks out and moving around without using their car. Over a
decade ago, the U.S. Center for Disease Control pointed out the connection
between street design and the increasing national epidemic of obesity, diabetes,
and other diseases related to physical inactivity. At the time, the CDC called on
local jurisdictions to start making the investment necessary in order to make these
important public places safe for people again. The resolution and the language in
the Maui Island Plan shows that Maui County is headed in the right direction for
creating streets that are safe and attractive to everyone. Mr. Chair, I'd also like to
note in the other item you have before you that we've seen this discussion before
from the Planning Department, and if you look at the number of...the amount of
money that's being...the costs that are going into the cost of the permit and the
factors, that includes running three islands, three planning commissions on three
islands and the heavy cost of flying people back and forth. That's a very positive
policy choice that Maui County's made to have those planning commissions and
have that planning effort on those other two islands, but it's not the fault of the
applicants and it shouldn't be in the application, it should be factored out

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 12, 2012

somehow. And if we're going to make policy choices like that, we should include
that in the cost of a permit. Mahalo.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. DeLeon. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you. Selene Legare, followed by John Seebart.
MS. LEGARE: Hello. I'm Selene Legare. Good afternoon, everyone. I'm here as a
private citizen, a Kihei resident, a pedestrian and cyclist, and a supporter of the
Complete Streets policy. And my area of expertise is public health. I have a
Master's Degree. I work with Dr. Pang at the Health Department on the
Communities Putting Prevention to Work grant, and I'm a former board member
of NPAC. And I want to share some recent research that underlines the public
health importance of Complete Streets. We all know that the healthcare costs are
a huge burden on our economy and that obesity and lack of physical activity
increase those costs. And I was just digging around in the research again recently,
and there's a new study published in January in the journal Obesity that showed
that Hawaii spent an estimated $470 million on obesity related direct medical
costs in 2009. And separate from those costs is an estimated 156 million related
to lack of physical activity, and those costs include treatment for coronary heart
disease, high blood pressure, type 2 diabetes, colon cancer, depression and
anxiety, and hip fractures from osteoporosis from the lack of weight bearing
activity. Indirect costs, like workers comp claims, on the job injuries, they add
another 25 percent or so each. And last, productivity according to a California
study can add another 778 percent to those costs. So we're looking at a total of
$5.8 trillion in direct and indirect costs due to lack of physical activity, that's
separate from the obesity costs for Hawaii. And as the Chair of NPAC has
pointed out often, our current generation of children may be the first to have a
shorter life expectancy than their parents, and we can turn that around. Studies of
preschool children show that being outdoors is the strongest predictor of physical
activity. And how do we get them outdoors? We give them someplace to go and
a safe way to get there. A review cited in the agenda for this meeting shows that
sidewalks, destinations within walking distance, and fewer safety threats mean
more physical activity for kids. And that residents in walkable neighborhoods
take an average of twice as many walking trips compared to less walkable
neighborhoods. So we all benefit when healthy choices are easy choices both
physically and financially, so I know that this Council will make the right choice
when it comes to Complete Streets. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Legare. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you. John Seebart, followed by Pam Farnsworth.
MR. SEEBART: Good afternoon, Chair and Council. My name is John Seebart and I
represent today a neighborhood group called The Slower Road. We live out in
Kahana on what is referred to as the Lower Honoapiilani Highway which
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everybody calls the Lower Road. And because of a lot of speeding issues and so
forth out there and some accidents that happened at high-speed crashes in our
neighborhood, we formed this group to see if we could do something about traffic
in our neighborhood. And we've been working at that and we've had some
successes. We actually had the speed limit recently posted lower from 25 down
to 20. We wondered why it was 25 and through Elle Cochran and some other
people we found...the County decided that it should have been 20 all along, so
that was a major achievement and they changed the signs and we're...so we're
very happy with that. But about a month and a half ago I guess now or a month
ago, I got to attend a presentation by Dan Burden and that's where I first heard of
Complete Streets, and before...there's a road project out there in Kahana that
we've been resisting for a long time, and when we saw Dan Burden we really felt
that we could do this. And Dan Burden, by the way when it comes to cost, says
that applying his methods out there could in fact be much cheaper than this price
tag on the current project. In a nutshell I thought, I think that the big difference
between the standard engineering approach and Dan Burden was, is that you've
got a street that's got a 20 mile an hour speed limit. Now there's no need to make
these lanes wider; in fact, Dan recommends through very minor things sometimes
that you can restripe the street to appear narrow and that then...the driver's
perception can guide them, and so it could lessen enforcement and all kinds of
things. So we're very in favor of the Complete Streets notion. And the way Dan
Burden summed it up--I know what I know basically from him--is that it's a
design for streets that is for all people of all ages, and so we like that concept and
we'd like to see something applied out in Kahana like that. So thank you for
putting this motion forward and we hope it goes through and we get good results.
Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Seebart. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, Pam Farnsworth, followed by Thomas Croly.
MS. FARNSWORTH: Good afternoon. My name is Pam Farnsworth and I'm here as a
parent of elementary school students and young friends of about the same age. I
also have been sitting in on NPAC meeting. We have an opportunity in Maui
County to make communities healthier by taking this first step toward
implementing laws and policies that support Complete Streets. Policies change
how our communities--especially how streets are designed and built--so that all
residents and visitors may travel easily and safely, whether they are walking,
biking, pushing a stroller, or riding the bus. We know that each street doesn't
require the same features. Some may require traffic calming measures while
others may require crosswalks, sidewalks, bicycle lanes, and other features. I
have ridden a bike since my kindergarten days on Maui, as an adult in Seattle and
San Diego. For the past couple of months, I have been riding my bike between
Wailuku and Kahului and have spoken to many junior high students who tell me
that their parents will not let them ride a bike around town. I can't say that I
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blame their parents. I was riding through an intersection with the right-of-way
and a car turning almost ran me down. I had to ride into the opposing lane where
there was luckily no traffic. Would a child have known what to do? I have ridden
at night with lights and reflectors and have felt safe, because I have been riding on
the sidewalk down Kaahumanu Avenue, Wakea Avenue, and Lono Avenue. I
would never ride on the street at night. I believe that for major connector streets
there should be combined bike, skateboard, wheelchair, walk lanes separate from
the roadway, possibly one way on each side of the road with a buffer between the
street and lane. I believe that traffic lights are much safer than roundabouts for
children crossing at intersections rather than having to take a traffic lane. I rode
South Kihei Road and got so stressed out I haven't been back. I have advocated
wider lanes on Lower Main and Beach Road, because I know of adults who have
sent themselves over the handlebars and put themselves in the hospital. The bike
lane down Kaahumanu Avenue seems ripe for such an accident. Beach Road
through the paths in Keopuolani Park through UH Maui campus seemed the safer
route; however, I have not ridden through UH Maui on a school day. I ride with a
young nine year old friend who lives off Waiale Road near Maui Correctional
Facility but would not recommend that he ride his bike to school. His safest route
I feel would be along Waiale Road and up Kaohu Street; however, Iao School
traffic would make it unsafe and crossing High Street is a bother in a car. It
would be really unsafe for a kid on a bike. If some modifications could be made
to this route or other leading to Wailuku Elementary, it would be great for the
kids. A separate walking, biking, wheelchair path would be great. My young
friend showed me a dirt road along Waiale Road between Nakoa Drive and
Mission Street. I can ride that with my skinny road bike tires and he had fun with
his Mongoose stunt bike.
CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MS. FARNSWORTH: We have also ridden on the sidewalk adjacent to Kaahumanu
Avenue, and I tell him to ride on the edge of the sidewalk closest to the grass
because if he accidentally falls on the bike he could roll into traffic. It would be
wonderful to have a buffer zone between a separate path and the road. I noticed
on the map that there are dirt paths around Waiale Reservoir. It would be a great
off-road path for bicyclists. The new park being proposed for the Waikapu area
seems ripe for riding paths and a competition grade skateboard park. My kids and
I ride the bike path by the airport and in Keopuolani Park. As big as Keopuolani
Park is, it does not take long to cycle the park. My kids would love to ride from
the harbor where they can watch the ships, along the airport path where they can
watch the planes, and all the way into Paia where they could stop for a snack and
head back. We have ridden along the river in Portland, Oregon and in small
towns on the Olympic Peninsula. These paths are multi-mode, pedestrian,
bicycle, wheelchair, skateboard, you name it. It would be wonderful to have
traffic safe pedestrian, bike, and wheelchair paths for secondary means of
-13-
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transportation and pure enjoyment. I loved riding my bike as a kid and would
love for my kids and my young friends to have the same opportunities. Thank
you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Farnsworth. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, Thomas Croly, followed by Yuki Lei Sugimura.
MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Committee. You mean we're not talking about
short-term rentals anymore? I'm Tom Croly and I am speaking on behalf of the
Maui Vacation Rental Association again today. I look forward today to hear the
Department's report and hope that it's helpful in fostering a better understanding
of the cost of government. But I am concerned that it not be used as a tool to set
fees for the Planning Department. I...while I recognize this Committee is not
here to discuss specific fees, I do expect that today's report will include some
analysis of the bed and breakfast permits that have been processed over the past
several years. And I'm concerned specifically that with respect to bed and
breakfasts and short-term rental home permits, that this could be used as a tool to
persuade you to set these, the fees for these permits higher than you might
otherwise. For this type of thing, cost recovery is not possible. This is a public
service essentially that the Planning Department is providing, making sure that
we're complying with the laws that we've put in place. The streamlining that we
discussed in the short-term rental ordinance should help reduce the amount of
time that it takes to get these types of permits through. Public hearings are
sometimes required as permit applications are performed. These public hearings
are for the benefit of the public, and the cost should not be borne by the applicant.
Although the cost of a public hearing when it's required is something like $550,
I'm sure that doesn't come anywhere close to what the actual cost of that public
hearing is. For example, as I speak to this Committee today, the time...the cost of
having this Committee meeting is probably somewhere on the order of $2,400 an
hour when you consider all of your time, your staffs time, the benefits and the
overhead for all the people that support this group. Now I wouldn't want you to
break that $2,400 down and bill me based on the three minutes that I'm taking
right here, my $120. But that is truly the cost. As I stand here and I talk to you,
it's costing the County $120 a minute, so I'll try not to waste any more of your
time. But that is my point, in a business world, someone would have to figure out
how to pass those costs on. In government, you really cannot do that; however,
the basis for the fees that we set should be based on them discouraging someone
from applying frivolously for an application. We don't want to waste the
Department's time, but they should be low enough so that they, the fees
themselves do not discourage people from trying to comply with our laws. So
that's the balance that you're taking. Again I do look forward to the study and
understanding what the real costs are, and I hope we can use that to reduce the
cost of government. But I don't think it bears any relationship with what the fees
should actually be. Thank you.
-14-
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Members, questions of the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you. Yuki Lei Sugimura, followed by Dot Buck.
MS. SUGIMURA: Good afternoon, everyone. My name is Yuki Lei Sugimura and I'm
here as an individual, someone who grew up on Maui and has loved Maui County,
as well as I'm part of the Nutrition and Physical Activity Coalition as a built
environment coordinator with Sandy McGuinness. Oh about a year ago, I got
asked by Sandy to help with this committee. and I thought what does "built
environment" mean? And I've learned so much and I just want to share with you
that this resolution is a direct influence and product of the hard work that has been
put in by all of you with the County, the Planning Department, as well as the
Mayor on the efforts to put forward building a walkable community. One of the
projects that I was assigned to help with is called the North Shore Greenway
Project, and I want to just bring this up as a good example of why this resolution
is important. About 20 years ago at then...Dave DeLeon, Walter Enomoto, a
bunch of people got together along with then Mayor Linda Lingle to create a
walkway from Keopuolani Park or Kahului--I should correct myself--that would
connect Kahului to Paia, and here we are 20 years later and we still haven't
finished that. But it is my job to take that and bring attention to it, and hopefully
the County will or has now given this a new life and is going to be assigning a
consultant to finish this process with Public Works, as well as hopefully we'll get
the construction money to finish it. But 20 years later we're doing this, and I
think with this resolution, which I hope you will approve, it will give light to
many or life to many of these projects like this to create a healthier community for
our families. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions of the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you. Dot Buck, and, Members, Dot Buck is the last person to sign up.
Anybody else wishing to testify, please sign up in the back.
MS. BUCK: Hi, you guys. Good afternoon. Nice to see you all. I'm glad you're here.
Thanks for doing the job because I don't want to do it. You know I'm glad
somebody's doing it. I really appreciate what you do, and I'm part of that
Nutrition and Healthy [sic] Coalition, too. I like to see healthy things happen
because of my own personal growth on Maui. And one of the things I noticed up
in Pukalani where I was living--we just moved to Wailuku--but there's no
sidewalks or area for the kids to walk from King K School just down to Pukalani
Store, and it's kind of dangerous. And also there's no sidewalks going to
Makawao. And I know...I've known people who have walked that way and it's
scary even in the daytime. It needs at least maybe like, you know, those road kind
of like dividers or something between the road and the walkway or something,
because it's, it would just make it a little safer. And the other thing was as a
senior citizen I heard about this idea they have someplace on the mainland where
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there have these little flags. Especially in Pukalani when you go from the
Pukalani Terrace across the street there, those cars just zip, zip, zip, they just turn,
turn, turn, they don't even watch. And they used to have a little thing where they
had these little flags that you'd be right by the crosswalk, and a senior citizen
would take the flag and as you walk along just waving the flag, you know, and
kind of like a neon flag, it catches a little attention, then they put it in a little
basket on the other side. I mean people probably steal 'em but it's just a thought,
you know. They probably will, I mean it's a cute little souvenir or something.
Anyway. The thing that I did send in, in testimony about awareness and Pam
alluded, talked about it really a lot, you know, about bikes, you know, because
there's so many people that are on bikes or motorbikes now just going to MCC up
and down Kaahumanu, that my son won't let me ride my bike and I don't blame
him. And I'm not in elementary school but I don't blame him. I've seen people
be really...they don't watch for bikes. It's gotta be more than just the space and
the designations. There needs to be like some kind of public awareness on bikes,
`cause everybody on Maui likes to drive trucks and cars. We've got two cars, I
mean there's two of us, we've got two cars, that's crazy. But if we had like more
awareness of riding bikes and it not be such a...oh you're too poor to have car,
you gotta ride a bike. It's got to be some kind of health issue, or it's like it's gotta
be some kind of like it's better transportation, or it's gotta be a change of our
thinking about riding bikes, 'cause they're really easy. They ride them all over
Japan and China, and so what, we're on Maui, we don't do it. But it really needs
some awareness just for safety, just for the safety's sake, because I don't mind
riding my bike, it's down to the park or to the Y, you know, I would really like
that. And the only other thing I wanted to mention as it goes yellow, is that the
bus system--if, I lived up Upcountry a long time so I'm still kind of pushing for
them--is that it needs to have a loop from Pukalani to Makawao, because it takes
you like an hour and a half if you want to go back Upcountry.
CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MS. BUCK: And it's just really, it's really hard to plan your day with two hours on the
bus. I mean I'm lucky I got a car, I mean I got two cars, but, you know, for
people who need it, it's really inconvenient. So the planner thing...I listened to
that thing by the guy who gave the presentation that I can't remember his name.
Burden, thank you. And, I don't know, I don't think all that stuff would... fits
here, but I think awareness about bikes and safety and just generally more
acceptance of bike riders, mopeds would help a lot. Thanks for letting me share.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions of the testifier? Hearing none,
thank you, Ms. Buck. Anybody else want to testify? Members, seeing none,
without objection, I'll close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objection.
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. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONE . .
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Public testimony is closed. All right.

ITEM NO. 32: COMPLETE STREETS POLICY

(CC 12-51)

CHAIR COUCH: Members, the...as I mentioned before we're going to go with PC-32
first which is the Complete Streets Policy. The Committee is in receipt of County
Communication No. 12-51, from me, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled
Establishing A Complete Streets Policy For The County Of Maui. The purpose of
the proposed resolution is to establish a policy supporting the implementation of
"Complete Streets", the term used to describe a set of design principles that
promote safe access for pedestrians, bicyclists, motorists, and public
transportation users of all ages and abilities. Just so the Members know, I'm also
a member of the Pioneering Healthy [sic] Communities group, and by the way,
Ms. Buck, the flags you're talking about, they're talking about getting that on
six...six cross areas right now. But, Members, Complete Streets is one of the
things that we talked about, and we talked...we had Mr. Burden here a while back
and he talked about them as well. And HRS...I think it's Act 54, I don't know
what HRS it is, but Act 54, 2009 requires that the counties come up with a
Complete Streets policy. So in accordance to that and with our Countywide
Policy Plan, and if you look in the resolution, it lists all the things in the
Countywide Policy Plan. It was Chair's intent to see if we can get this in front of
the Committee and talk to it with the Planning Department and Public Works,
which we have David Goode in the back here for this one as well, and see if we
can get something through. At least establish the taskforce to come up with the
proper policy and proper ordinance, if necessary. So with that, I'd like to have
Mr. Goode and Mr. Spence discuss it a little bit, because they're both Planning
and Public Works issues, and then we'll go into questions from you.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, I'm also a part of the Pioneering Healthier Communities
group here on Maui, and this is, this was part...one of the things that we started
doing when we, when this Administration first came into office, was to start
looking at some of these things and the need that this community has, that our
island has to adopt healthier lifestyles. And part of that is how the County itself
approaches our infrastructural needs, other things that are within our purview to
help promote a healthier community. The Complete Streets program is certainly
one of those. I think as a part of our planning documents, you know, it is...these
kinds of things are within the Countywide Policy Plan. We've also made sure
that they are within the proposed Maui Island Plan, so there's a lot of policies, a
lot of implementing actions towards this end. We really do look forward to
helping our communities, you know, promote a healthier lifestyle but also just get
out and enjoy this island, and I believe that these policies will help a lot with this.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Spence. Mr. Goode.
MR. GOODE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And good morning, Members, or good afternoon,
Members. I guess I should disclose I'm also a member of one of those
committees, so I guess we have quorum for that, too. But seriously first I just
want to state that I have spoken with the Mayor about this, he's fully onboard. He
looks forward to passage of this resolution if we can get this taskforce up and
running. And I think the 18 months is going to be needed to comprehensively
look at the ordinances that are within our respective purviews, whether it's Title
19 in zoning with the Planning Department or particularly Title 18 and
Subdivision Standards in our Department. To go through all those is going to be a
pretty good sized effort, it's going to take a fair amount of time. It needs to be
thought out very well and how it'll be applied in the future. And I can state that
for us we're already working on changes to Title 18, related primarily to the
administration of it where there's been hiccups in the past. We look forward to
bringing that through to the Council after Budget hopefully, and that will
really...if we can get those changes accomplished, that'll set the stage for the next
changes which will be these design standards. Ms. Shibuya testified that, you
know, our subdivision standards are cookie cutter basically. You know, they all
kind of look like this certain way or else we won't accept them, and they do have
sidewalks. Some do have areas for bikes; some don't, depending on the size of
the roadway. But if we're going to change that completely, we really need to
focus, you know, a series of changes of ordinances just on that, so I'd almost call
that our Phase II in the Subdivision Code. Which 18 months from now if we can
get this accomplished, the timing would be just right. I think some folks also
think that this is a...that Complete Streets is the solution to everything, at least as
it relates to roadways and safety and travel, and I'm not quite that optimistic. And
I don't mean to temper expectations, but certainly as it relates to what's there
now, we have a lot of roadways, as you all know. We talked about some of them
this morning, our 960 lane miles that don't have sidewalks, some don't even have
drainage in them. Most of them don't have bikeways. So our existing
infrastructure has a long ways to go, but certainly new infrastructure that we add
can be more flexible. I think this policy will help in getting those changes to the
ordinances in place that gives us more flexibility down the road. So we're
looking forward to rolling up our sleeves, working with the community to
accomplish this, and I guess this would be day one of that effort.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Goode. Members, any questions of the Departments?
Mister... Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I guess,
Mr. Goode, if the next stage would be the design concepts, then are we looking at
moving the existing bike lanes away from sharing the same surface as cars and in
-18-

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 12, 2012

fact do what several of the testifiers kind of referenced, separating it away from
the roadway?
MR. GOODE: All those are possibilities, Mr. Mateo. The, you know, the big question in
all this is how much right-of-way, how much area, you know, lineal feet side to
side do we need for all this? And certainly someone planning a new subdivision
and trying to go to market and making things pencil out, the more land you devote
to roadways--that doesn't mean just cars, it's everything--the less you have for
housing. And so there's going to be a push back and forth, and I would venture a
guess that we'll end up with something that'll allow individual developments to
kind of toot their own horn in terms of the way they want to do things. So there
could be instances say with Smart Growth concepts maybe using one-way streets.
That frees up a lot of space all of a sudden. More compact blocks, so that way if
you're not at one end of the one-way to get to the other, you know, you gotta
drive all the way around to get to your neighbor's house. But that's a good
opportunity right there, and maybe they decide hey, this works best for us, this is
what we want to have in our neighborhoods, and they do one thing that another
subdivision next door might do things differently. The key then for say Planning
in particular is how do you marry those two subdivisions together, because we
don't want it to be to get from here to here and they're neighbors and you gotta
drive, you know, a mile to get your neighbor's house, so...or walk or bike a mile.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
MR. GOODE: So I think it's, you know, I think what we want to do is we want to give
them a buffet, yeah. You choose, you know, what makes most sense in your
neighborhoods, and then we have...our main job here is to connect them.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. Thank you. And then can you comment to the
potential impact this might have on affordable housing projects?
guess that depends what's on the, that buffet, 'cause right
MR. GOODE: Well
now they have a standard they have to conform to. Sometimes it'll come to this
Council in a 201H, will maybe ask for certain exemptions, but usually the
exemptions don't have to do too much with the roadway standards, it's more with
permitting costs.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, but most of it does, it impacts sidewalks, gutters,
and the like, so most of them do request.
MR. GOODE: Okay. Well every... yeah, every time they exempt that stuff then
sometimes they ask us to put it in later. We've had that recently, which all the
taxpayers have to pay for. There might be, depending on what comes out of this
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group here, there hopefully would be some applications that would be much more
cost effective. How much more it's hard to say at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know same line like
Chairman Mateo. You know I like when you mentioned about the one-way street
concept. You know when I look at the streets in Kahului, especially the newer
increments, the roadway is so narrow that, you know, people can't park on the
side of the road anymore, but they continue to do that. If you went to a one-way
street then it's, in my opinion, you know, provide some parking as well as bike
lanes. But again, you know, if people want to travel another half a mile just to get
to their homes it's something that gotta be considered. When this group is
formed, I'm certainly...hopefully that a master plan of some kind is developed in
regards to, you know, how we're going to tackle this thing here, because again it's
going to cost the taxpayers a great deal of money. And whenever and however
you guys come along in regards to doing this master plan, you know, surely
would help this community. But how will the, you know, the planning of all of
this involve...right now we're going through the Maui Island Plan. How does the
community plan becomes a part of this? I'm sure when you do the community
plan, that's when you do your nuts and bolts and, you know, kind of figure out
what areas, you know, we gonna be, you know, looking at in regards to planning
smart streets or Complete Streets.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, Mr. Chairman, I think what...I don't want to put words into
Mr. Goode's mouth, but a part of this taskforce is what they'll do is they'll tackle
the idea of what do we do with existing streets. Where do we, you know, some
streets are going to need a lot of improvement, some streets won't, we can just do
restriping or something cheap. I shouldn't say cheap, I should say inexpensive.
To meet the intent of this resolution and the Complete Streets program, when we
get to the community plans, we're going to be...I know the last round of the
community plans, we talked a lot about greenways, we talked a lot about
connecting paths through the different communities. I expect there's going to be
a lot more of this within the upcoming community plans, probably where we're
going to be identifying routes that will need the most improvement. Routes to
schools, routes, you know, along our scenic byways, those kinds of things. So
there will be specific things identified where the County will want to put...invest
in for the benefit of the community. Other typical surface streets probably not so
much so, but this taskforce, you know, we're going to be looking at our zoning,
subdivision, certainly the existing community plans, Maui Island Plan, and the
Countywide Policy. You know we'll be looking at all those things as tools
towards this end.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Well it's going to be a daunting task, I can tell
you that right now.
MR. SPENCE: It's going to be a good one.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The other thing, I asked that question earlier
regarding Department of Hawaiian Home Lands. How will they be affected in
this concept here?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair and Mr. Pontanilla, the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands,
you know, has the latitude, you know, to basically build what they deem
appropriate. And however they're also always willing to work with us, you know,
to try to build it up to standards, and so you see a variety of their projects looks
like another subdivision and others have other distinguishing changes to that. So
ultimately we have maintenance responsibilities of the roadways, so it's really up
to them but it sounds encouraging from one of the testifiers saying that, you
know, they certainly would like to participate in that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: That was good to hear that. At least they're
involved. The last question that I had is in regards to agricultural lands or
subdivisions. Because of, you know, how big that thing can get, right now, you
know, most subdivisions that I see two acres and greater, you don't have
sidewalks, you don't have curb and gutters. So how do we handle in that future in
regards to, you know, getting those subdivision in compliance? Well I know the
County is going to pay for it, but newer subdivisions if we ever had newer ag lots.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Pontanilla, I'm not sure...well let's...that's going to be one of the
questions certainly for the taskforce to address. I know the idea behind an ag
subdivision is that traffic volumes are lower anyway, and whether they're
really...well first off, the concept is it's an ag subdivision for agricultural
purposes. As they've evolved in Maui County, you know, the larger lot...in some
cases larger lot residential, you know, we'll have to see how we're...the taskforce
is going to address those kinds of things as well. It's...it'll be one of the big
considerations, that's for sure.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Same thing with rural highways?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Victorino, followed by Ms. Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I'll yield to Ms. Baisa first. Go ahead.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Just a comment, Chair, rather than a question. It appears to me
that the question before the house today is to...should we approve this resolution?
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: You know in doing the reading and in seeing what is before us, it
appears that we already have a State act, a State law, Act 54 which is asking us to
do this. And I think I heard one of the testifiers mention that other counties have
already done it. Can you tell me again who those counties were?
CHAIR COUCH: I believe I heard Kauai and the Big Island.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And so it looks like just us and Oahu left to go.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well I think that this, you know, what we're hearing today is that
this is really important. We have a State law asking us to do it, and that, you
know, we have millions of questions about who, what, when, where, how much,
and whatever. And isn't that the job of the taskforce that's going to be appointed?
So, Chair, I'm ready for the question anytime.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Let's hear from Mr. Victorino real quick and then...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And I was going to bring up the
same subject matter also. The only concern I had with this, within 18 months.
You know again knowing the process here, we never seem to get things in a
timely manner, and, you know, this may bring a lot of discussion to the table and I
think that's important. Is 18 months enough? Are we going to be asking for
extensions? And I know you don't want an unlimited either, but that would be
my one concern. The other concern is, like Mr. Goode said, buffet style, no
problem, but I have a community that exists largely plantation-type roads,
especially in the older areas. A lot of our communities are such as Paia and
Makawao, Wailuku. You know Kahului not that big a deal, you know, 'cause
Kahului is more of an urban-type setting, and if you go up to Pukalani and some
of the newer areas, they were set up that way. But we have these narrow and right
now we're grappling with one way, no parking, one side parking, so I'm
concerned with those kinds of efforts. You know we pass something like this,
those will have to be part of the ala carte is that they have to be worked on,
because we cannot leave these communities out. And so that's the only concern I
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have. The buffet sounds great. Letting new guys decide, fine, hey, no problem;
however, what about existing communities and how will they be affected?
Because they should have these same opportunities. One way, I probably have
the most one-way streets in all of Maui between us and West Maui. We
have...Wailuku and West Maui have the most one-way streets area you going
find anywhere in Maui, Maui County for that matter. So I understand how
one-way streets work, but still that doesn't diminish the problem of how to make
them walkable, bikeable in conjunction. New communities, no problem, Mr.
Chair It's the existing communities for which we're all a big part of, yeah. So
I'm willing to move this on. I'm concerned with the 18 months but beyond that
it's just a resolution moving this forward, and hopefully the taskforce and others
will come along. And I don't want Maui to be the last in anything, we should be
first, but we ... (inaudible).. . But I don't want us to be last. Oahu, they
grappling with other issues, so let's get this one done and move on, Chair Thank
you.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. Thank you. I see that Mr. Goode said your favorite word,
buffet.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, you enjoyed it more than I did, but not let's get
off the subject now. Never mind, I'm not going to touch that one.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, just one last question.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: When this thing was going through the State
Legislature, did any of the departments get involved in regards to the drafting of
the law? See they passed out something that we going eat cost wise for all the
taxpayers on Maui County.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Pontanilla, I'm not familiar if the counties were
involved or I should say if our County is involved with that legislation at all.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I support the concept, but the cost it's
going to incur, you know, in our community, it's going to be huge.
MR. SPENCE: And I don't think that...we're probably going to go out and, you know,
do sidewalks on some of our older plantation, you know, towns. What we're
probably going to do is see...one of the things the taskforce will do is how do we
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treat these things, you know, where do we put in...where is it going to be
necessary to put in sidewalks, where is it not? And I don't see it...I see this
taskforce as a policy... making policy recommendations to the Council, not as
going street by street, saying this is what we have to do on each one of these. So
basically giving Council the recommendations, who in turn will give the Planning
Department and Public Works directions on how to treat these things.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. And I see the resolution will provide-well given what Mr. Goode had said--a set of design principles? So we're going
to really depend on you guys to make it cost effective. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Just feel the need to chime in too.
Being part of NPAC also and I think it was Mark Fenton or Mike [sic] Fenton, he
had brought the...this concept to light also several years back and now Dan
Burden. So I want to thank you for bringing it forward, because people like
NPAC have been very, very active on this...on the legislative levels trying to
push this forward. So it's awesome to see that we're here today discussing it,
looking, you know, to urge it along. So I completely support it. And as
Infrastructure Management Chair, I will be directly involved with, you know,
Director Goode and what have you, to implement and move this forward, too. So
I just want to tell you that I support you all the way with this one, and I'm looking
forward for the question also, like Ms. Baisa.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. That being said, Members, if there's no further
discussion, I will entertain a motion to adopt the proposed resolution and file
County Communication No. 13-51.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Councilmember Baisa and seconded by
Councilmember Victorino. Members, any further discussion? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. I'm going to support this
proposed resolution but with reservation basically in regards to the cost, potential
cost. Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. And, Members, this is for everybody who
is interested in being on the taskforce, especially those who may not be here next
year. Please feel free to submit and...submit your comments to the taskforce,
because those are very valid concerns. What everybody brought up is very valid
concerns. Any further discussion? All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries seven ayes, zero noes. Thank you,
Members.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution and FILING of
communication.
CHAIR COUCH: And Members, we're going to set up for...the next item is a
presentation. Let's discuss the presentation real quick. I'll set it up and then
when we go to set up the screen, we'll have our regular break, so.
Members, the Committee is in receipt of a Miscellaneous Communication dated
May 26, 2011, from the County Clerk, relating to the matter of the fee structure
for applications processed by the Department of Planning, and transmitting a
document, dated December 2, 2009, entitled the "Final Report on the Fee Study
and Cost Recovery Plan for the Department of Planning" prepared by Matrix
Consulting Group. Department of Planning, can you give us a quick heads-up as
to what we're going to see and what we need to talk about?
ITEM NO. 12: FEE STRUCTURE FOR DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING (misC)
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
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MR. SPENCE: For the fee structure?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: Yes. We are going to...we have Staff Planner Jeffrey Dack here with us
today. We're going to...he can give you more history and more the number
crunching. As a part of the audit that the County Council had of the Planning
Department so many years ago, we...the Council requested that we review our fee
structure and come up with a recommendation more in terms of cost recovery
rather than, you know, just the standards fees that we have. And so that's what
we're bringing to -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: --your Committee today.
CHAIR COUCH: Do you have anything to discuss before we go into the presentation, or
do you want to go straight into the presentation?
MR. SPENCE: No. No, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Dack?
MR. DACK: Presentation will be fine, thank you, as the next item.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So, Members, let's take our mid-afternoon break. We're going
to set up for a presentation, and be back here at 3 o'clock. Then we'll go right
into the presentation. Is that all right with everybody? Good. We are now in
recess. . . (gavel)..
RECESS:

2:47 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:06 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . Okay. The Planning Committee meeting of March 12 th
will come back to order. Mr. Dack, you're ready for a presentation?
MR. DACK: Yes, I am. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Fire away.
MR. DACK: Well as you could see, this is a report presentation on the Planning
Department Fee Study and Cost Recovery Plan. Little bits on the origin of the
-26-
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study. Back in 2005 the County Council initiated a review and assessment of the
Department of Planning that was...
CHAIR COUCH: Mic closer to you.
MR. DACK: Pardon me. Back in 2005, the Council initiated what was called a Review
and Assessment of the Department of Planning by Zucker Systems. That was
basically a management audit of the Planning Department. In, at, in spring of
2006, they came up with a good number of recommendations, a report which the
County Council accepted at that time, and the Planning Department has been
implementing a good number of those recommendations since that time. In the
study, one of the things that was brought up was that County of Maui was
collecting a significant portion less of the expenses for carrying out planning
services than it actually costs. And there was a recommendation that there be a
study of the County's costs of providing planning services with the possibility of
having those turned into a recommendation for increases in fees to fully
recover...to more closely recover the costs. With that in mind, the Department
put in a budget request, the Council approved in two thousand...for Fiscal Year
2009, approved it in 2008, a $50,000 budget for the study. The Department
solicited bids and got a number of proposals and selected a group called Matrix
Consulting Group that was hired. The purpose of the study was always stated
upfront, to study and update the fees to recover more of the County's processing
costs. You had handed out to you at the break, a letter that was written last year
to your Budget and Finance Chair along with a chart. Those were presented to
you along...in the context of the budget that was proposed by the Administration
last spring for this current fiscal year. At that time, the Administration chose to
take the results of that fee study and translate them into a proposed significantly
modified fee resolution beyond that which had been previously used. At the time,
the, your Budget and Finance Committee chose to not proceed ahead with that,
those fees at the time, but instead referred the fee study to this Planning
Committee and that's what brings it back, brings it back to you today. The last
comprehensive fee update that was done for the Department was in 2000. At
that...prior to that, the County had only been recovering enough fees to barely
even cover the costs of publishing hearing notices, et cetera, so it was very, very
little cost recovery. Due to what I understand were some significant budget
challenges at the time, the current fee study was created which brought in
significantly more than what was brought in previously to that, based upon a
valuation that was similar to the fees... similar in structure to the fees being used
by, for building permit fees; however, those fees were not and still are not now
based on any analysis of costs. When the study was conducted a few years ago
using I think Fiscal Year '08-'09 as the basis at the time, the conclusion...one of
the significant conclusions of the study was that the County now recovers only 19
percent of the fee-related costs for the Planning Department services, as I say,
which could be covered by fees. Or another way to put that is that 81 percent of
-27-
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the costs of Department processing of individual applications, et cetera is
subsidized by the General Fund. A few of the study and fee goals, significant
ones. First is that the new fee schedule, that if there were to be a new fee
schedule based upon the study, that it would be straightforward, easy to
understand, and defensible. The fees are to, were to vary by project size to relate
better to County work hours than project valuation. The study would provide also
for policy choice options of smaller fees to be provided for targeted groups, such
as for smaller projects requiring hearings, and then also lower fees for targeted
activities, such as the removal of shoreline structures. Since the fees
would...since we're only collecting approximately 19 percent of the current costs,
it was certainly not... or any kind of reasonable consideration that the, you know,
any kind of ultimate level of cost recovery could be implemented in the first year,
`cause it would be a drastic increase within the context of fees. So the study
actually you have recommended that in the first year the, any fee increase target
achieving a 40 percent cost recovery goal. Instead the Administration wished to
be more modest in their recommendation, and so we moved forward towards a
30 percent cost recovery goal, with the intent that over 5 years that would slowly
increase to a 70 percent cost recovery goal, so that again on... in total or overall
generally speaking, most fee categories would attempt to receive...fees would be
designed to receive about 70 percent of the cost of providing those services with
some of them being over...lower. Another significant consideration was for
after-the-fact applications that, which are now at, by Council action, a minimum
of $1,000 and can go up to 15 percent of the cost of a valuation of a permit.
Instead they would be redesigned to recover full normal cost to the County with
no discounts or phase-in breaks, but still the Planning Director would be able to
reduce the fees on a case by case basis. The...here is a little bit more complicated
table or slide than the last few, of course, with a table, but it's meant to be able to
illustrate in four different examples how the fees that are collected now relate for
different kinds of projects, how they relate to the actual County...the Planning
Department's expenses in carrying them out, as well as the goals for the phase-in.
Again the first year being suggested to be at 30 percent. The first one is
a...probably represents your most...one of your most significant project kinds of
categories. Major developers, major projects, Grand Wailea, whatever, anything
that's a new major hotel over 100 rooms, and with that, the current fees being
charged is $4,950. Based upon an analysis of all the time that goes into
processing this kind of permit--which was the basis for all of the study--it was
determined to be...the County's total cost for processing that kind of project now
is about 12,000...a little over 12,000. With the suggestion there be a 30 percent
first year for phase-in, that would lead to the fee for this project, at least calculate
it at 30 percent being 3,702, but what was actually put into the draft fee ordinance
that the Administration sent down to you a year ago, actually would have been
still a 4,950 with...based upon a principle that fees shouldn't actually end up
being reduced as a result of this even in the first year. But ultimately over a
period of five years, it would be proposed to phase into 70 percent or be at
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eighty-six...approximately that size. So again that's your largest project, what the
impacts would be over time would be taken up to that level. Now certainly there
was consideration of folks, businesses, particularly small businesses, small family
operations and small family subdivisions, kuleana, whatever, that there was a
sensitivity to not raising the fees for those so much to be where they become
unaffordable. And so there are a few categories in there which the...it was a lot
of work back and forth, but the Administration targeted actually having a
significantly reduced cost recovery percentage. So this is an example of where
you have a number of . . . (tongue tied). . . excuse me, Special Use Permits for less
than five acres. These would include your bed and breakfast operations on...most
of them on ag land, again small business where currently the fee for that is 550,
but because it's a public hearing, a significant project, the actual County's
expenses are about 10 times what the current fee is charging. But again because
it's...to be able to provide a discount for small operations, the fee target was
suggested to be half of the normal fee, leading to first year phase-in of 842 which
is not an awful lot more than 550, but it would slide up eventually to being
40 percent, at about 2,244. Another difference from the kind of overall 30 percent
target was there were a few categories where the Administration and Department
felt that we wanted to be able to again provide a significantly lower fee in order to
encourage applications to come in, and that was...here's an example, design
review for special districts. That was in coordination with a Historic District
Planner, et cetera. There was a suggestion that this...we wanted to be able to
encourage folks coming in for design review for special districts and wanted to
therefore keep, even though and similar to up here, the County's expenses are
about ten times of what the fee is. We wanted to keep the expense lower, and
therefore it ends up having a pretty much similar fee as what it is right now. And
then the last kind of variation on the overall 30 percent theme and increase from
existing fee is where there was a number identified, particularly administered by
the Zoning Administration Enforcement Division, where there's currently no fee
charged at all. Flood development permits, although there's no fee the County
charges, it costs us almost $1,000 to process it, and there 30 percent brings to you
to about 275 and would slide on up to about $650. So that's the overview. We
can...I'm happy to take questions here if you'd rather have...put up the screen
and take questions with everyone back up on the dais, that would be fine, too.
CHAIR COUCH: Do you have anything more... anymore?
MR. DACK: This completes the slide presentations.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. DACK: But this is probably the most complicated slide so I will...well you're
going to put the screen up anyway, so I guess that completes...any
question...unless you have any questions on the slides right now. Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, we'll go into recess, and hopefully they will be able
to print that slide out so we can all have a look at it. All right. Three minute
recess. . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

3:20 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:23 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . The Planning Committee meeting of March 12 th will
come back to order. All right. Members, you heard from Mr. Dack, and you
received this while we were on the break. Please refer to that. Mr. Dack's
numbers are all in here and we're also going to get that slide...is being printed out
as we speak. So any further comments, Mr. Dack or Mr. Spence? Or...by the
way, Members, we have Sandy Baz here from the budget...the Budget Director is
also here if you have any questions. Would, do you have a comment you would
like to make? Okay.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Good afternoon, Members. Sandy Baz, Budget
Director. And we appreciate you taking this up in this Committee. As proposed
in the Fiscal Year '12 proposed Budget, these rates were in there really for your
direction and for you to make a decision on. And the study, you know, having
been made a number of years ago, was something that, you know, we wanted to
make sure that we had...at least had been presented it to you to make a decision.
And we wanted you to have the opportunity to review it and make that decision,
and so, Mr. Chair, we appreciate that you've taken the time to review these. You
know it is basically a cost recovery type of a situation, and we would like to have
the item reviewed. You know there is a number of rates and fees that we do
charge that are...you know, if you look at the actual cost of providing the service,
we don't recover the full cost of it. One of the things we definitely don't recover
the cost of is fire, police, and those kind of things, but even in the Parks and other
departments. So as you evaluate that and evaluate that, look at the government
itself and the service that it provides to the community, and this is one of those
services. And so we appreciate you...your review of this and look forward to a
decision on this for, you know, the rates and fees for Fiscal Year '12.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right. Mr. Victorino, then Ms. Baisa, then Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Down the line. Okay. My question basically
focuses on the total actual costs, and this is my concern that, you know, how
much work have we given the actual cost to make sure. 'Cause whenever we
raise rates and fees and anywhere, people ask how efficient are you and how
efficient are these actual costs. It's like in business, right, you want to raise to
cover your cost, but you better make sure you've done everything possible to
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make sure that cost is efficiently derived. Okay. And then basically I'm saying
have we really looked at the actual cost and are we really being very efficient
when it comes to this, these numbers here? Because I don't mind charging
somebody what is deservently [sic] needs to be charged, but are we really
accurate with these expenses? That's my question to you.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Dack.
MR. DACK: Yes, I believe we're accurate with the expenses, and relative to efficiencies,
that's certainly a very important thrust. And that was one of the key thrusts of the
audit. There was some of that already implemented between the time the audit
came out in 2006 and the Fiscal Year 2008-'09 came into effect which was the
basis for these fees. So there were some efficiencies that were already underway
as a result of that audit which are calculated into these fees. Now there have been
further efficiencies going on, and if you were to do a study today, hopefully we
would find that our costs per unit are lower. That's always a goal to improve
service at lower cost, but they... but it had to take a snapshot in time and do an
analysis of what the situation was at that particular snapshot. But one of the
recommendations to the study is to update it on a periodic basis so that in the
future you will be taking account of changes in operations and not getting too far
behind that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Dack, 'cause that's my concern is
that a timely review be done and that these numbers or numbers that we're going
to be actually taking under consideration accurately depicts what is actually going
on around us. This is important, because people don't mind paying again if they
know we've done our due diligence, you know. One of the biggest things you
hear out there and all of us hear it all time is ho, government always wasting
money. Well before I start getting into raising it, let's make sure we got... and if
you're saying what you said, in essence pretty close what is actually happening
now then I can live with a lot of these changes. You know I can promote the
changes so long as I know we're doing our job first, Mr. Chair, that we're
promoting efficiency, we're promoting the ability to do the job and do it in the
most cost effective manner, so that the public pays for what it really needs to pay
for and not more. And again this doesn't say they going pay every cent of the
actual cost, because I read the numbers, some is 70, 60, different percentages,
right, Mr. Dack? It's not the total cost, right?
MR. DACK: The suggested target is 60 to 70 percent -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sixty percent, okay.
MR. DACK: --and...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. DACK: Yeah, if...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just so the public understands what we're trying to
do here. Go ahead, Mr. Dack.
MR. DACK: Yes, if -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry.
MR. DACK: --the Council were to--I apologize--if the Council were to proceed on
towards this 30 percent goal, of course that would already be well below any
reduced costs that may have occurred in the last couple of years due to efficiency.
So we're still...you would still be charging the public much less than what is the
cost even with additional couple years of efficiencies, should they act in place.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Mr. Dack. Thank you. And thank you,
Chair, for allowing me to ask these questions. I'll let other Members ask their
questions. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. I have two questions. The
first one is for Mr. Baz, and I might have missed it or not understood in the
introductory remarks, but I'll wait `til Sandy gets to place. We have to play
musical chairs here. Mr. Baz, the...I want to be clear in your introductory
remarks. I know that these are things that we're going to be looking at during the
review of the budget in the upcoming weeks. In preparing the Budget, what
figures did you use? Did you use these figures that are being proposed?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair and Ms. Baisa, thank you for allowing me to clarify. In the
Fiscal Year 2012 proposed Budget, we used the rates and fees that were given to
us by the Planning Department as proposed... as part of this study. For the
2013 Budget we have not reintroduced that. We were subject to the Committee's
review of those rates and the recommendation, so we will not be submitting them
into the 2013.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So at the present time your Budget...your draft Budget is based
on what exists now?
MR. BAZ: Correct.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I just wanted to be clear, because I think that's really
relevant. The second question I have is for Planning or whoever did the proposed
rates. And it's on Page 1, and it's on Fee Nos. 57, 58, 59, and 60 which regards
farm plans and ag assessments. It's kind of interesting to me that 57 which is a
farm plan review update is going to cost $899, and yet a farm plan review with or
without a site inspection, with, it's 321 and without, it's 120. And a review would
be $899. Shouldn't a review be cheaper because it's simply a review of what was
already submitted? It just...maybe somebody can explain.
MR. DACK: I can't, off the top of my head, give you the precise reasons why that
occurred. That's...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: It's a significant difference.
MR. DACK: Yes. We'd probably have to check back on that and get back with you, but
those are numbers in the study, but I personally work for the Current Planning
Division. The farm plans are administered by the Zoning Administration,
Enforcement Division. I wish I had a better answer, but I haven't reviewed farm
plans, and I can't just recall that reason off the top of my head. But we could...if
you wished, we could certainly check and get...and respond to your question.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Well that was my top number for now. Chair, I'll have
another turn.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair You know your comments about
efficiencies are well noted. In going through the productivity section on Page 22,
I note that Kauai last year processed roughly 1,150 permits with 10 full-time staff.
That amounts to 115 permits per staff member, and Maui is at...is processing
between 1,450 and 1,600 permits or roughly 23 permits per employee, so less than
a quarter of the number. And I know there's probably all kinds of reasons for
that, but I'm just wondering if you could share with us how Kauai is processing
almost as many permits as we do with 65 members of our staff compared to their
10.
MR. DACK: I don't have the answers for that one. Just there...it was indicated in the
study that there's a little bit of apples and oranges going on here, it's possible.
Not all...every county has a whole different--to use an earlier term--buffet of
permits, what they do, how long they take, why they take them. And so it's hard
to make comparisons between the two, between any of them. This is a rough
comparison, but again I would have to, in that level of detail, look into and get
back with you, which we can do if you wish. But I can't give you a precise
answer right off the top of my head. I'm sorry.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. I appreciate...I would appreciate that. Because
one of the concerns I have is that we're...that both counties are dealing with the
same State laws, same SMA requirements, and so forth. So it's...it would be
interesting to me to see how they treat permits versus how we do. And I also note
on Page 24 that Kauai has a 30-day turnaround time for plan review, and Oahu it
doesn't say what theirs is, and Maui doesn't say...or it doesn't say what Maui's
turnaround time is. Can you give us an estimated turnaround time for reviews on
Maui that would compare to the Kauai 30-day turnaround, and if you can't do that
now, I can certainly understand that. But I would appreciate it if, Chair, if we
could ask the Department to get back to us with the estimated turnaround time.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: Yes, Mr. Chairman, we'll get back on that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: I would tend to agree with Mr. Dack's comments, though just in general
in response to Mr. White that there is a little bit of apples and oranges
comparison. On the one hand, yes, Kauai has a lot smaller planning department
and they're processing any number of permits. On Maui, we do have...we have
three divisions, you know, we have Long Range Planning, they don't process
permits. We have Current Planning...that this is what we do is discretionary
permits, your SMA, Conditional, Special Uses, those kinds of things. And then
you have Zoning and Enforcement. Well certainly a portion of Zoning and
Enforcement, the enforcement part they're not involved directly with processing
permits, so that's only a smaller part of that is involved in, with plan review. So
it...to take that number of 65 staff, that's not entirely representational of what's
really going on. It's a lot smaller percentage of staff that is processing that many
permits. So at the same time, you know, it, you know, it...one of the things I tend
to agree on is that it does take a long time to process a lot of our different permits,
so and we're looking into that quite a bit. It's an ongoing effort.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. But even if we took the 38 staff members that are
most closely associated with the processing of applications, our number would
still be well under Kauai's.
MR. SPENCE: I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So I would just like maybe an oranges to oranges
comparison there if you can.
MR. SPENCE: We can look at it.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Then my other question was for Mr. Baz. Sony.
MR. BAZ: Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I apologize. But I thought I heard you say that
the...these...or I thought I heard somebody say that these...this fee structure is in
this year's Budget, and then I think when you were responding to Ms. Baisa that
you said that you had not put them in this year's Budget.
MR. BAZ: It depends on your definition of this year. This year being Fiscal Year '12,
we did put it in the proposed Fiscal Year '12 Budget. The Fiscal Year '13 Budget
which you'll be presented on March 23 rd is next year's fiscal Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right. But are they in...are these proposed 30 percent
recovery numbers in the 2013 Budget?
MR. BAZ: No. We decided not to put them in the Fiscal Year '13 Budget until Council
Committee had some action on it and discussion. 'Cause it would have been
honestly kind of a waste of time for us to put it in there again without this
Committee reviewing it and discussing it, as was suggested by the Budget and
Finance Committee last term, last session.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. Okay. So there's been no adjustments to the
general funding of the Planning Department at this point?
MR. BAZ: No.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla, followed by Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. So the numbers that we see,
basically the current numbers are the ones that is currently going to be used for
the 2013 Budget, the fee?
MR. BAZ: I'm not sure when this chart was created, and I'd have to verify that with our
estimated revenues in this area.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, if I could have that. The other thing is
that, you know, hopefully we don't review this during Budget again, but if we're
going to recover costs, I would assume that, you know, you should have gone
through year one of phase-in, in the 2013 Budget. But I don't know if you're
going to leave it up to us to do it to recover costs for the Planning Department.
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You know that's something that, you know, that bothers me. Okay. The other
thing I had is in regards to couple of the current fees is going to be reduced, year
one of phase-in, and, you know, when we reduce current fees to a lower base,
it...I don't know, I just don't feel comfortable by doing that. Again, you know,
the current fees is such and then we're going to reduce it by $1,200 in the SMA
major hotel, all new 100-plus rooms, that I kind of don't buy, along with the rest
of them that does have some reduction in 'em. But one of the questions that I
have, because we look at the different costs...we compare between Kauai and
Maui, is there another Zucker report in regards to the performance of the
Department and the recommendation, the performance of the Department and the
recommendations made by Zucker at that time?
MR. SPENCE: Oh, no. There has been no update. We're...there was quite a bit an
effort and with the last Administration and we're continuing the effort to...I mean
streamlining the permitting process is an ongoing thing.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. What I was looking for is something to do
with the manpower requirements for the Department. I know you've...we've
grown, you know, when the first report came out in regards to the efficiency of
the Department itself. So for me, you know, that would have provided some
answers in regards to...and you kind of tried to explain the number of I guess
work per employee, the productivity side. So if I can get more information in
regards to productivity.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. And perhaps if the Committee would care to make that inquiry,
you know, we'll both provide you with -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay, fine.
MR. SPENCE: --additional. And in...
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, would...or, Mr. Pontanilla, would you be interested
in...you're interested in an update of where we're going with the Zucker Report?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. The one that talks about improving the
Department itself.
MR. SPENCE: Sure. Happy to.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: So just to...so Staff gets it, what are you requesting, Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: An update of their Department improvement in
regards to performance. And in there, it had a lot of recommendation including
manpower requirements, so.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. You got that, Kim? All right. Thank you. Members, any
other questions? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Yeah, I'm just curious, I know,
Mr. Baz, you mentioned that these figures are not going to be incorporated in the
2013. But I mean the 2006, that Zucker Report I guess back then was saying that
the trend across the County was to recoup full costs. You know and then...I'm
just referring to the letter dated April 14 th , I think Mr. Pontanilla wanted this
forwarded, Final Report on Fee Study Cost Recovery Plan for Department of
Planning. And, you know, I just don't understand why...I mean this has been in
discussion for so many years, and here we are coming up on a new Budget and it
sure would be nice to put some of these figures into our General Fund. You know
and I guess I don't quite understand why we aren't going to just implement it.
You know as old as this report is, it says back then, you know, we are slightly
below the nation...a 70 percent recuperation would... is even below the national
average of 80 percent, and then we're way below that currently still. So I don't
know, I just...it's wonderful, it's some nice numbers and ideas and, you know,
slowly phasing in, but I think we've passed that slowly phasing in part myself,
because we kind of need the extra funding and what have you. And I believe
during the rates and fees for water meters and what have you, reclaimed water, we
bumped that up by thousands just right off the bat because we were already losing
money, so we just brought it up to the cost, flat out what it costs us. And by
golly, we're charging that...the, you know, the applicant.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead, Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you. The decision to not put it in the Fiscal Year '13 Budget was
based on our decision originally to put it in the Fiscal Year '12 Budget.
This...while the study might have been done a number of years ago, the prior
Administration never introduced this rate increase to Council in any of the
Budgets that they produced. We're not quite sure why. But when we looked at
this when we first came into office and reviewed the study and reviewed the
report, it was our recommendation to put it into the Fiscal Year '12 Budget. It
was not something that the Budget and Finance Committee wanted to review
during Budget session and therefore was referred to this Committee, and so that's
why you're reviewing it at this Committee now. We could put in a Budget
amendment to amend these rates and fees at any point, but really if...I guess it'd
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be nice to know whether or not this is something the Council supports if we're
even going to put it into the...again after we put it in one time. So, yeah, that's
pretty much the reason why.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White, followed...oh, are you...I'm sorry, are you done?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Chair Mateo is...
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, I didn't...I'm sorry, I didn't see. Mr. White...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No, I'll yield.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. Mister... Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Just...I don't know whether or not part of
this process really helped implement process, because if the Planning Department
is able just to collect fees for their components of the review, does that slow the
process down? Because now the review has to go to the next department that will
have to review their components and collect the fee for their components and on
and on and on. Or was this designed to do that? Because I would hope that as we
go through processes, it helps to expedite process...permitting process especially
more quickly, and this I see as not really helping in that regard. Can you help me
understand this?
MR. SPENCE: I'm...Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
MR. SPENCE: If I understand the...well maybe I don't under the question quite right.
When somebody comes in and drops an application off in our Department, they
do so with a check, so it's not a matter of going back and collecting and waiting
until, you know, they come back or we make a request or anything like that.
They're supposed to drop off a check when they drop off their application.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: The check covers everybody's review of that project?
MR. SPENCE: No, the...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Just your review?
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, that's what I'm saying. Wouldn't it be better to
have a process that includes everybody's review so they make, you know,
one-stop shop. They put down $10,000 for the review to be done and everybody
do their due diligence, and as long as everybody signs off then the permit can be
issued. Without everybody signing off, it just seems like there is no actual change
in the process other than increasing the responsibility of being able to collect, you
know, up to the 100 percent of the actual cost. I really see no difference, and I
thought that part of the process was to expedite the whole process to make it more
palatable in terms of expedition of the permit.
MR. SPENCE: Right. I can see...I'm not sure how it would work, because there's, you
know, what Public Works does is different than what Planning does, different
than Environmental Management. I can see that, you know, there could be a
possibility that, you know, you could drop off one application or whatever. I'm
not sure that that's going to make anybody's review of those applications go any
faster. And what my Department does with...particularly with discretionary
permits, your SMAs and your Bed and Breakfasts and Changes in Zoning, it's
highly variable, you know, on what the outcome is. You can't really review your
building permits until such time as the SMA Permit is granted, because the
Planning Commission may change something that causes a, you know, redesign
or something like that. So it is a hard process. I think the efficiencies and
perhaps a little bit with Councilmember White's comments, the...instead of
collecting...I mean we...if we make the permitting process more efficient itself
and it takes less time and takes less man hours to--or woman hours as the case
may be--to process the permits, you know, we're actually recovering more of the
actual cost rather than having to hike up fees. I mean if it was really efficient
perhaps we wouldn't have to raise fees at all. I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. I believe Mr. White, then Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair Mr. Spence, Mr. Cochran
mentioned that 80 percent recovery is the national average. I didn't see that in the
study anywhere. Is it...is that somewhere that I missed?
MR. DACK: Eighty...the study mentioned that 80 recovery is a best management
practice, so to speak.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So it's the wish but it's not the...
MR. DACK: But it's not an average. Correct. Not an average, no.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. And then the...then I...the other question I had
was asked by Chair Mateo, with increasing the recovery whether that was going
to make the process any more rapid? And I guess the question really gets down to
how, how we can compare Kauai's processing time to Maui's because, you know,
as you know, we have some requirements that other municipalities may not have.
And so I would appreciate that kind of a review as well.
MR. SPENCE: We can do that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair I wanted to go back a little bit and that
was to concur with what Budget Director was saying about last year. When this
was brought up to us last year during the Budget process, we had asked to...that it
be studied before we do anything with it, and there were two reasons. One was
that we had not spent time taking a look at it, and we didn't feel that it was the
right place to do it in Budget. And secondly the public had no input, and we
thought it was really important that if we were going to make these kind of
changes--and some of them could be pretty hefty--that not only did we want to
know about it, but we wanted the ability for the public to be informed and to give
us input. And I'm at that same point. I agree, I think we have to look at what
we're charging. There needs to be of course a rational nexus to the fee and what
we're going to charge, but I also would, you know, now that this is out, I think it's
a good opportunity for the organizations and people in the community to take a
look and get back to us and tell us, you know, give us their input. So this is
a...I'm grateful we're talking about it now, and this is the right time. And I asked
the question about whether or not it was in the Budget for that reason. I wanted to
make sure that if it was in the Budget, that again both us and the public would
have had an opportunity to review the rate increase. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. Ms. Cochran, followed by Mr. Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Kind of forgot what I was going to ask. I...oh,
have...did we look...you know I have a friend who's a contractor here, a builder,
and he came from Santa Cruz County. And he mentioned to me that they pay
some really hefty sums for permits, and I was just curious, Mr. Spencer [sic]
or...if you folks are aware of how that type of fees are derived? I think they're
like in the 20, 50 thousand dollar type of permits that take care of just about
everything. Kind of like a one-stop shop idea I think mister... Chair Mateo had
mentioned. I wasn't sure if any of these reports had ventured outside of the State,
I guess, and looked at other, you know, municipalities and how they incorporate
their permitting fees.
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MR. DACK: Yeah. At the back of the report, there is comparison with, you know, the
three counties in the...three other counties in the State and then five counties on
the mainland, two in California, one Monterey Country, one Santa Barbara
County. They didn't look at Santa Cruz County but they did choose the other two
partially 'cause they're coastal counties, have a substantial resort population. I
can't really... so I can't really speak to Santa Cruz, but at the back of the report
you might see that the...at least the Santa Barbara County fees are pretty
substantial. They are close to I think the 60 or 70 percent recovery. They were
the most substantial, but I don't actually have, you know, I can't quote you a 10
or 20 or 30 thousand dollar fee for it. But when folks do do cost recovery, their,
you know, their fees do get up there. But I must...I'm happy to see that even at
most our costs are about $12,000 that are quite a bit below which you're
mentioning for Santa Cruz County still.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And then just looking at this whole
spreadsheet in regards to where certain items actually have a fee currently and
others don't, some are just flat out zeroes. So I was just curious why that is and
why there's never been...I mean even a dollar, you know, there would have been
something. Although nobody ever came to apply for such things but, you know,
even if they did, we don't even...is it...is that case because nobody will ever
come for...I don't know, condominium property regime review?
MR. DACK: As one of the early parts of this study, the consultants worked with the
Department to really say what... Department, what do you do? What do you,
what kind of things do you process? And so there were a number of things that
were discovered, so to speak, or I guess, yeah, I should say it, identified
accurately that the Planning Department was doing on a regular basis for which
there never had been a fee actually proposed. And so that's why you see quite a
few of the zeros as current fees. I can't speak as to why, you know, previous
Administrations and directors back in, you know, the most comprehensive update
in 2000 didn't actually identify and assign fees for those activities. But the intent
now is to try to do a comprehensive analysis, make sure everything that we do
that is on a permit basis can provide the Council an opportunity to recover some
of your costs for all of those.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair, for bringing this
forward.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair And, you know, I, you know,
I've read this...the where you were saying the comparisons that you were
referring to, and there are some major differences in what they're talking about
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and how we do it. But you were using resorts are your primary focal point, right,
and the State of Hawaii, as comparison, the ones you're using in the back?
MR. DACK: On the mainland.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On the mainland, yes, yes, yes. In the mainland,
yes.
MR. DACK: There's a number of factors that went into them, went into the -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Besides resorts, what else?
MR. DACK: --choice of those, but that was one. I think in...was a variety...a
substantial variety in income distribution, had some folks lower income, some
folks of higher incomes to be able to capture that kind of difference and not
increase the fees up too high. The...you have a number of them being coastal
communities. I think there's one inland but I think that most of them are coastal
communities. There might have been a couple of others but I'm not bringing
them to mind at the moment.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I just wanted to so that we clarify, you
know, because the statement was made that other places charge an enormous
amount more than we do, but we have one in all, Catch 22, everything here and
we don't have big like in areas where, like a Santa Barbara, you've got a big
community of fairly well to do people. I mean it's almost all well to do people,
and most of the ancillary services come from outlying districts, not from Santa
Barbara. And, you know, I know the area fairly well. There's a lot of areas in
California where, Santa Monica and such, you have great big groups that live in
these areas and are fairly affluential, and anyone who helps, those service
industries kind of come in from other areas, they're not all part or live in that
community for which we here, we all live in a community. Whether it's Wailea
or Wailuku it don't make difference, we all live in the same County. And so
that's something that, you know, also gotta be put in this equation that we're not
the same as some of these areas. But that's fine, we needed comparison so I can
handle the comparison. The other question that I had for you, Mr. Dack, was, you
know, this best management that you talk about, 80 percent, right, and that's what
they strive for, right?
MR. DACK: That's what we were told, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. That's what they strive for. But in actuality
did anyone...of these counties that we discussed, you know, these mainland
counties, what is the actual recovery for those counties? And I think that's in
here. But what is the actual recovery for those counties? What percentage?
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MR. DACK: Let's see. Okay. That's on Page 20 -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. DACK: --of the study. I see one Wake County says 80 percent comes from
planning fees, 80 percent of the expenses. Santa Barbara currently funds about
85 percent of the department's budget from fees. Monterey County 30 percent. I
guess those were the only three on the mainland that responded. So two of them
are up pretty close to the 80 percent or above the 80 percent target and one is at 30
percent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Which is substantially less than the -MR. DACK: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --80 percent. So I guess if we were to and,
Mr. Chair, say, go pick ten more communities and come back with some numbers
based upon the types of criteria, resort, coastal. I mean we're trying to kind of put
apples with apples, right? I mean that's what we're trying to do. We don't want
some place in--pardon the expression--Pocatello, Idaho because I don't know
how...yeah, I know that would come...I knew that would get to you, Chair, that's
why I used it. But, you know, I mean again what are the similarities to that kind
of a community to a Santa Monica or Santa Barbara, and, you know, so...
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. Because our community here is so varied.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. SPENCE: You have all different income levels. You have all different situations,
and, yeah, so it's difficult to compare directly to Santa Barbara or someplace like
that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I just wanted that clear so the public
understands statements that are being made are applicable but not always realistic
for here in Maui County. I mean we're trying to get closer, we're trying to make
people pay what needs to be paid, and we still haven't gotten to all the areas like
water and all that. I beg to differ with some of the people in this room, we
haven't gotten to the 100 percent level, we're not even close in many areas if you
look at what it actually costs; however, I just want to make sure in this area we
have an opportunity. And like Ms. Baisa said, when this was brought up in the
past, we always we wanted to have the study so that we'd make a, what I call,
rational and intelligent decision, and I think this helps us. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I don't know when you guys
completed this thing here, but when it was submitted to Budget and Finance last
year, you know, you kind of...you responded April 14 th in regards to having this
thing reviewed by this Committee, but now it's being reviewed by the Planning
Committee. Oh, Budget and Finance Committee, but now it's with this Planning
Committee. My question is that how come took so long for us to review with the
Planning Committee the rate structure so that we can take advantage going in
2013?
MR. SPENCE: The question was why it took so long?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: I believe the Budget Director kind of answered that, that the study was
available, just previous Administration had not put it forward. And then I guess it
was last year that...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, it was brought forward to the Budget and
Finance Committee.
MR. SPENCE: Right. And then it was decided by the Council to...let's not do it, you
know -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: At the time.
MR. SPENCE: --FY 2012.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, and the question is, you know, now we
reviewing this with the Planning Committee.
MR. SPENCE: 'Cause we were doing short-term rentals.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Member Pontanilla, that's...the Chair had to schedule and we
took a little bit longer than we did on short-term rentals. Right after short-term
rentals was my intent to bring this right up.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. And my whole point is that we should
have taken this thing up earlier so that we could take advantage as far as
recovering costs for the County of Maui. That's all. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: And, Members, the first question we have to ask or answer is, you
know, what policy are we going to go? Are we going to go for a partial cost
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recovery or are we going to do it like we do Public Works and Parks and Fire and
Police, where we as the County will subsidize those Departments. There's only a
couple of departments that we do collect user fees from and that's Water and
Wastewater essentially; everything else...and trash, everything else we're
providing as a service. So our first question that we need as a Committee to
answer is which way do we want the County to go? Do we want to certainly not
do 100 percent recovery because A, nobody else does, and B, it would be
prohibitive. Or do we just have minimal fees and move from there? So I guess
that's my question to you folks is how do you want to proceed on this? Do we
want to continue to look in these in depth? I mean we're not going to make it for
this Budget, I understand that, but this might be something...this might take six
months to do just to go through each one of these and figure out how we want to
do this. Is it worth our time and trouble to increase? What are the consequences
going to be again for affordable housing? The question was asked at the last... on
the last item, how is this going to affect affordable housing? If we increase these
fees tremendously, I mean these are substantial increases in fees, that's going to
affect affordable housing tremendously in my opinion. Anyway, Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. And I share the opinion that
it'd be nice if we had gotten to this earlier, but, you know, there's so much time
and so many things you have to deal with. So we are where we are. For me, I
have discovered after being here a while, that anytime you're going to reach into
somebody's pocket, you better make sure that they know you're going to do it.
And so because this is the first meeting where we're discussing this openly and
now that the charts are available, I think it would be very wise to let the
community take a look at this, and let the bodies that, you know, have people
organized and individuals who want to take a look. And let's take the time to find
out, you know, get the input, because if we try to make a decision without that,
we're going to sit here beating each other up and having thousands of testifiers
and we're not going to go anywhere anyway. So I think the best is to let this get
out into the community, let it get looked at, and then reschedule and let's see
more or less what is the wish of the people we represent. It is going to cost them
more money.
CHAIR COUCH: And that's...the Chair's intent is to put that out there, and I would like
to see if the departments, I mean it's possibly Budget but certainly Planning can
get together with the people who are affected the most, the consultants and what
not, and say look, this is coming down, let's talk about it, let's come up with a
reasonable solution. That would be preferable instead of having them come in
here and testify all day for several meetings and then going back and forth. Let's
get the...let's be proactive and get them together and talk about it, and then come
to us with a unified front. That way we don't have to beat each other up. Mr.
Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know I will agree with your
approach, but again, you know, representing not only the people but this County,
we provide, you know, all kind services. And I would have hoped that, you
know, we would have taken this in the 2013 Budget, but I guess it's kind of too
late already. And the whole thing is that we gotta recover some costs that is
costing the general public in other services, and if we can get to 100 percent of the
cost, you know, it would be great but it's going to take six years. And, you know,
in six years we recover all of the costs and then at least we know that whatever
work that the Planning Department is doing in reviewing some of these permits,
you know, we're actually getting our money back for the review process. And as
far as the community themselves, you know, we can provide better services, you
know, all of the areas that you mentioned. And, you know, hopefully in the
probably far future that all of the departments that we subsidize through the
General Fund will become self sufficient, but that's, you know, 10, 20 years from
now. So whatever costs we can recover at this time would have been really,
really good. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White, and then Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I appreciate the discussion today.
One of the things that I would like the Department to look at, though, is that, you
know, in some...when I look at the size of some of these projects and the type of
projects that go through, the amount of amount of money that we're looking at
recovering may be relatively small compared to the amount of taxes that will be
paid during the first year that some of these projects are approved and up and
going and being taxed. So I would like the Department to take a look at...just
take some of these sections where we're charging a fee and just use an example of
some sort of a development, whether it's, you know, we're...whether it's a small
hotel or a small subdivision, what does that subdivision or hotel or any one of
these items going to generate in the first year of taxation? Just to see...you know,
we, as Chair Mateo brought up, you know, he might be a little more comfortable
charging the fees if the process were going to be speeded up a little bit. Well if it
was speeded up, would we need to charge these fees if the taxes are going to be
collected a year earlier or six months earlier? So I'd just like to have some sort of
a look at that taken.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I know these numbers go back to '08,
'09 and I don't believe Mr. Spence was here then. But I'm looking at fee No. 74
which is B&B Permit, and new, then it says administrative decision. Fee 4,800,
but yet only $330 was collected. So is that because that administrator decided
that's all was needed to be collected when the actual cost was over 2,500 bucks?
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MR. DACK: The Fiscal Year '08-'09 was I'm pretty sure before the new B&B
Ordinance was in effect. It was the most comparable thing we had to put in the
table, but by the time this table was put together, the new B&B Ordinance was in
effect. And so we were able to at least try to capture the different, you know, that
some could be done administratively and some would need to go to the Planning
Commission. So it...I apologize, it's probably not a... it's not a good
representative of...'cause it's one was old, probably an old B&B 1, 2, or 3 permit
versus the new B&B Ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thanks. I was just curious. Also one
follow-up.
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So am I to understand that the row where there is no
fee, there's zeros, and I guess it was never decided on a fee, thereby no fees were
collected. But in essence that doesn't generally say that these particular permits
were applied for. Is that safe to say?
MR. DACK: The work was done -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. DACK: --there was just no fee collected for it, and in probably most cases there
wasn't even an application for it. But it's a work item that has been identified that
we do that the County's been collecting no revenue for.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. And...Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
MR. SPENCE: There are some things that I would say as Director we do as a service to
the community checking...confirming somebody's zoning on their property. You
know if they're in the Special Management Area, those kinds of things, those are
listed as one of the zeroes. But, you know, I don't know how we're going to
collect...I mean fees for that kind of thing So there are other things that maybe
perhaps we should be collecting fees for that we're not right now. So those are
things we can certainly discuss.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And just...soffy, real quick follow-up, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, Director, the row that says total actual cost, is
there any review to perhaps bring down these costs? These numbers that are in
that actual column, is there a way to bring down some of these numbers?
MR. SPENCE: Oh, certainly.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: One's 127, public information, planner on call,
$359,052.
MR. SPENCE: Well the planner on call, again that's a service that we offer to the public.
Somebody comes in and says, you know, what's my zoning, what flood zone am I
in? You know we have several staff in different divisions that cover those kinds
of walk-in inquiries. You know it's just a part of being a service to the general
public.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Three hundred and sixty thousand dollars worth?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, it's...we get a lot of inquiries. I mean we...seriously, we get a lot
of inquiries, and what do we do with my property -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Chair
MR. SPENCE: --et cetera.
CHAIR COUCH: Thanks. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Chair, and again, you know, going along
that...along the lines of costs, when you go down from 151 where you're talking
hourly rates into 160. These rates per hour is with fringe benefits and everything,
right?
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. No, just so that the public doesn't...because
you don't say that, you just assume they would know that. And so I would like to
say that you should put, if you put in hourly rates, with fringe benefits, so people
understand that's not per hour, because some people may, you know, and they're
going to ask the question. A hundred and fifty three dollars an hour for a program
administrator? Ho, I want that job. You know what I'm trying to say. So, no, no,
we laugh about it but the public's awareness sometimes can be very, very shrewd
and then, you know, you open yourself up for additional scrutiny. Why not just
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from the beginning say this is what I mean so that the public understand what
these figures all mean? And that goes for other areas that I see that, you know, if
it is this with benefits or with appeals or with whatever then put it in, so that we
understand, you know, I would understand better and really the public would
understand much better, Mr. Chair I think government, we have a tendency to
put something there and says okay, everybody else understand because I
understand. Well I going tell you right now, Mr. Spence, I don't understand so
I'm going to ask you the question. So I imagine there's others out there are going
to ask the same question.
MR. SPENCE: Oh, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Spence. Thank you, Chair
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I've been thinking about this as we've been looking at this
matrix, and I've been thinking how much, you know, by increasing these fees,
how much income can we derive so that we will have to pay that much less to
operate the Planning Department? Do we have an estimate?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence? Mr. Dack?
MR. SPENCE: What's...could you...
CHAIR COUCH: If we recover 70 percent, say, how much...is that 70 percent less that
we have to fund the Planning Department?
MR. DACK: The bottom line...two lines on the second page indicate that in...if that
particular year one of phase-in, as was recommended there, was...were to be
implemented, we'd estimate receiving about $648,000 versus the 391 that was
received in the study year 2008-2009. It also...and that would actually be a
recovery of ultimately bottom line of 31 percent. That the far right hand two
columns indicate that for the 70 percent ultimate target that's being put forward to
you as an option here, we'd be receiving $1,422,000. Again these are the 391 for
a 67 percent cost recovery.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And the total budget for the Department is what? How many
millions?
MR. DACK: I believe it's around $6 million [sic]. These charges here that you see are
totally and exclusively for activities of the Department which are fee based. They
don't include of course the...any of the Long Range Division, don't include
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Zoning Administration Enforcement, et cetera. They're just the fee-based
activities.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I understand that. I'm just trying to weigh the upheaval and the
results of the upheaval. You know it's worth going after every dollar we can get
obviously, because it does reduce, you know, the need to raise more revenue. But
also, you know, we spend an awful lot of money on studies and time and all that
goes into every time we try to collect another dollar. So I'm just trying to do a
cost benefit analysis. Thank you.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman'?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: Sort of to follow up on Councilwoman Baisa's comment. When I look at
these numbers, one thing that strikes me is where is the biggest bang for your
buck and the ability to pay? You know we spend a lot of time with the Council
and the various Committees trying to promote small business, and you look at
some of these fees and they're, you know, some of them can easily be raised.
Some things that we're not charging for perhaps we should be. I also look at the
very low rates for some very large projects that probably have much more of an
ability to pay than, you know, some of our local residents, so just as we go
through this, I think that could be a consideration as well.
CHAIR COUCH: And, Members, that's my concern too is yeah maybe these big
developments can afford this, but if you're going to have some either a nonprofit
or some individual want to go in for a SMA management... SMA exemption, right
now it costs around $55. You're saying that you...or I mean we're saying here
that we want it to go up to about $600 to do an exemption from the SMA. Well
little things like that we have to look at. Now maybe we're going to do it
individually, it depends on how they come back with their report, but it's one of
those things where we have to be very careful. We gotta again look at everybody,
not just the big guys or just the little guys. So, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, Chair, and I think you hit the nail right on the
head, as I've been stating in my line of questioning is first, efficiency, and we get
that, okay. But the second thing is we...if I remember correctly and Ms. Baisa we
here, this was maybe three or four years when we were looking at permitting for
building of homes and the various differences, you know, 1 million to 2 million,
and the amount that they were charging for these. That was not you guys, it's
building permits, well, yeah, you know. There was substantially small differences
between the two, and that time, you know, I said and I'll still say it again, for
somebody who can afford a $2 million home, I think going up to $4,000 or 5,000
or $6,000 for the permit instead of 800 or 1,000, whatever it might have been, it
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was, you know, it was well worth looking at. You know recover from where you
can recover for those who can afford, but the little guy who's building a $200,000
house, you know, we don't want to hurt that guy. So again, you're right, Chair, I
think the whole thought process must be looked upon is we can recover where we
can. And if we look at big subdivisions, aka A&B's big subdivision or some of
these other ones that will build housing for working people, those working people
is where the expense will be passed onto. It's not they can afford it. It's they're
going to pass it on the working guy, the working people, and I don't think we
want to do that either. I mean we want that balance, we want to recover so
. . . (inaudible). . . but Mr. White made the other part about taxation, 'cause when
we improve land and we put homes and put other types of entities on that land, we
also get increased tax base. So I mean there's a lot of things we gotta do and I
think we only touching the tip of the iceberg.
CHAIR COUCH: Exactly. And that's my point. Members, I'd like to see if we can
charge or request for the Administration to take a look, get involved with the
major groups that would be affected here, come up with a...you've got through
Budget so come up with a good suggestion that everybody can buy into similar to
our...what we did with our TIG Group. Get something together but you guys do
it and come back with a recommendation to us if that's doable with you guys. I
know we can't direct you to do that, but that would be the preferred method, and
then come back after Budget. We'll bring this up right after Budget and see if we
can come up with some fees that work out for everybody. Mr. Dack.
MR. DACK: One very small correction, I apologize. The Budget Director pointed
out...he pulled up that the Planning Department's budget, it's not the 6 million I
mentioned, 4,316,000. I apologize.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right. All right, Members, if there are no further comment,
Chair would want to defer this until after the Budget.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused: MW)
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Then thank you very much, Members, for a long and
productive meeting. This meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .

ADJOURN: 4:25 p.m.
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